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Isis Albert, who teaches at Evergreen Elementary School, was named Washington State Bilingual Educator of the Year.

By MARY DUNCAN

A teacher from Evergreen Elementary School received statewide recognition for her work with bilingual education.

Isis Albert, Washington State Bilingual Educator of the Year by the Washington Association of Bilingual Education, was recognized at the June 8 Shelton School Board meeting.

“She was elected unanimously; there was not one dissenting  vote,” Steve Warner, Evergreen principal and WABE board member, said.

 “Her influence on children in her classroom creates a democratic, respectful environment. She is quite, fair and firm,” he said. 

Albert became a GLAD (Guided Language Acquisition Design) trainer in 2008 and is also national board certified  teacher in English as a new language.  “Neither of those feats is insignificant, Warner said. 

He called Albert “a deep thinker,” and said she is “respected for her depth of knowledge.” 

Albert told The Journal she didn’t know about her nomination until they announce her name at the May 7 conference of the Washington Association of Bilingual Education.

She said she it was very exciting to receive statewide recognition but admitted she has mixed emotions about the award. “It’s nice as a teacher to be recognized,” she said, “but there’s a little guilt. It’s about where I work and the educators I have contact with who are all outstanding.

“I try to share this (award) with everybody I ever worked with,” Albert added. “I continue to grow because of the other teachers I come in contact with.”

She is completing her ninth year at Evergreen. She said she chose this school after graduating  from master’s program in teaching at The Evergreen State College because the elementary school here had a dual language program. Albert  also earned a bachelor’s degree from TESC.

“I didn’t want to move to the east side of the state. I felt very grateful Shelton had a school.”

 Albert said Spanish is a passion and working with children is a passion. “It never occurred to me I would have the opportunity to do both.”

She said she has always had an affinity for languages and an interest in Spanish. She grew up in San Diego. “I had lots of friends who were from bilingual and bicultural households. I picked up bits and pieces from them.” 

She started her formal study of the language in high school. She was part of a Spanish Club. Once a week, every week about 10 club members made a trip to Tijuana to visit an orphanage and help out. The group took school supplies and clothes. 

“That was probably the beginning of it all, using Spanish with kids. Their curiosity is inspiring,” she said.

Now she teaches fifth grade on the English curriculum side but started by teaching third grade on the Spanish curriculum side. 

“People have joked about the award saying, ‘You don’t actually teach in Spanish any more.’ As long as you’re in the field then you can win the award.”

When Albert began at Evergreen there was one bilingual classroom per grade level, mostly Hispanic students. “It almost looked segregated,” she said. 

She was with the students all day – at recess, lunch, field trips –  and noticed they were not integrated in school and remained apart from other students, even though they were a close-knit group with each other. 

Every once in a while that sort of divide among students would be mimicked in the staff, bilingual and not,  she said. 

The following year the school decided to go bilingual schoolwide. While it was “a huge transition,” Albert said she sees multi-cultural interactions now. 

“Kids aren’t scared. They interact and understand each other,” she said. “It’s rewarding to see that. We’re much more united and focused in our instruction as a complete building.”

She became a mentor for the teachers in her building. She was one of three on the staff who spent two years of training for GLAD. She works with staff at Evergreen and staff across the district. Workshops and in-classroom demonstrations.  

Her National Board Teacher Certification, which she received in 2009,  gives her a national teaching certificate any state will honor and in Washington it comes with a bonus stipend.

